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Under federal immigration law, employers are re-
quired to verify the employment eligibility of their 
employees, and this includes completing a Form I-9. 
However, this process can be tedious and confusing to 
employers, and if it’s done incorrectly, it could result in 
large fines. In fact, on August 1, the U.S. Department of 
Homeland Security (DHS) and the U.S. Department of 
Justice (DOJ) increased the penalty amounts for Form I-9 
violations. The process of completing a Form I-9 involves 
the following steps:

First, the employer provides the Form I-9 to the new 
employee, who must then correctly fill out and sign Sec-
tion 1 of the form.

Second, the employer must then review and verify 
the employee’s documents that establish the employee’s 
identity and work authorization.

Third, the employer must then correctly complete 
and sign Section 2 of the Form I-9 within three business 
days of the new employee’s start of employment.

Finally, the employer is required to complete Section 
3 if the employee is later rehired or for verification pur-
poses when the employee’s work authorization is set to 
expire.

Release of new Form I-9
As a result of this confusing process, the U.S. 

Citizenship and Immigration Services (USCIS) has 
periodically provided updates to the Form I-9 in an 
effort to help employers minimize errors and provide 
further instructions on correct completion of the form. 
As such, the DHS issued a new version of the Form I-9 

on November 14, 2016. The newest version of the form 
is designed to make completion of the form more user-
friendly and minimize errors. A noteworthy change 
includes allowing users the option to access and 
complete the form on the USCIS website. However, it 
should be noted that if the form is completed via the 
USCIS website, it must still be printed and signed by the 
new employee and the employer.

New features of the new form
By accessing and completing the form via the USCIS 

website, users have access to a number of additional 
features designed to help alleviate errors during 
completion of the form, such as real-time error messages 
and pop-up instructional text when a user hovers his 
cursor over the field. The online form also will notify 
a user if particular fields are not properly filled out or 
are left blank altogether. Another feature is that the 
List A, List B, and List C documentation fields provide 
tailored drop-down menus regarding applicable 
documents based on the user’s immigration status or 
citizenship. Finally, the new Form I-9 will include a box 
where the employer can provide additional information, 
if necessary, when it completes the section on the 
employee’s documents.

The bottom line is that you should become famil-
iar with the updated Form I-9 and take advantage of 
the new features, which were designed to help alleviate 
user errors and could potentially result in fewer fines for 
Form I-9 violations.
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